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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 12, 2017 

 

MINUTES 

 

 VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFREY GWOREK, called the Public Hearing and 

Regular Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 

7:00 o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 

 Matthew O’Keefe, Joseph LaPorte, & Joseph Pugliese   

 Alternates: Ryan Rogers 

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 Absent: Robert Salka, Chairman  

   Ronald Bohigian & Paul Bedard, Alternates 

 

 Vice Chairman Gworek seated Alternate Ryan Rogers for Robert 

Salka for this evening’s meeting.  A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Vice Chairman Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in 

the presentation of an appeal and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project. 

 Mr. Gworek further explained this is a super majority vote board 

and you need four affirmative votes for your appeal to be approved. 

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening 

would have a vote this evening.  You will need a four to one, super 

majority vote to approve your appeal.  So, you are welcome to stay for 

the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 

 

JEFFREY GWOREK, Vice Chair, presiding: 

5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
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 There was no meeting on August 22, 2017 due to a lack of quorum.  

The Minutes of the meeting of July 25
th
, 2017 are still awaiting 

approval.   Mr. O’Keefe therefore made a motion to table the approval 

of Minutes for the meeting of July 25
th
, 2017 to the next meeting.   

Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #6283A, Application of Lorenc Pergjoni for a special 

exception to allow an additional consumer bar at an existing 

restaurant under Sections 4-01.32 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 

848 South Main street, property of Pergjioni family jewelers Inc. c/o 

Zef Vera Pergjioni in a CB zone. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Will the applicant state his name and address for 

the record, please? 

 MR. PERGJONI:  Lorenc Pergjoni, 834 South Main Street, 

Plantsville, CT. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  What can we do for you? 

 MR. PERGJONI:  Well, I’m just applying trying to build the 

business up a little bit.  It’s a little slower.  So, I figured I’d 

put a little service bar.  I already have the wine and beer from the 

state.  I’m just trying to put a service bar to get things going 

there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You are not planning on having bar seats at the 

bar? 

 MR. PERGJONI:  No, just a service bar. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just a service bar. 

 MR. PERGJONI:  Just to make drinks. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: And you are aware of the conditions on the previous 

approval? 

 I’ll read them to you. 

 MR. PERGJONI:  Yah. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No exotic dancers, male or female, public or 

private.   

 Bar seats, service bar, only. 

 No live entertainment. 

 Any significant change to the floor plan as determined by the 

zoning enforcement officer would require a new application. 
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 Any changes in management or permittee would require a new 

application. 

 And, the hours are limited to Sunday thru Thursday, 11:00 AM to 

9:00 PM and Friday and Saturday, 11:00 AM To 11:00 PM. 

 MR. PERGJONI:  Everything’s the same. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE: This is for just beer and wine, right? 

 MR. PERGJONI:  I already have beer and wine.  This is for a 

service bar for a full bar, full liquor service.  For drinks. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You said full liquor? 

 MR. PERGJONI:  Yes.  It is for a full bar, to make drinks.  Beer 

and wine, I already have.  This is for, now I apply to the state.  

Everybody else approved and I’m just waiting on zoning to get the full 

liquor. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Pretty straight forward.  All right.  Thanks. 

 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application?   Speaking in 

favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposed to this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6284A, Application of Anchor sign Inc. for a 

variance of the allowable number of attached signs under Section 13-

05.C & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 801 Queen Street, property of 

East Queen LLC in a B zone. 

 APPLICANT:   Good evening, Josh (Inaudible), Anchor Sign, 2200 

Fisher Avenue, Charleston, South Carolina.  We are here tonight to 

make a request to the board that the signage application that we 

submitted for Chic-fil-A opening at 801 Queen Street, we’re seeking a 

variance to the calculation method of the sign.  Before I get into the 

intricacies and details of the application, I wanted to introduce Mr. 

Mike Hartman (sp) as he is the local operator that will be manning 

this restaurant.  He is local in Connecticut.  He’d like to say a few 

words. 

 MR. HARTMAN:  Hi, Mike Hartman at 8 Brook Drive, East Hartland, 

Connecticut.  06027 

 As Josh was talking, I am the local to the Connecticut area.  

I’ve been here almost 20 years.  I’ll be the operator that’s going to 

be working in the Chic-fil-A restaurant.  I’ll have full 

responsibility of the hiring and running and administration of the 

store.  So, even though it is a corporate franchise, it is going to be 

run by a local individual.  I just wanted to share that so everyone 

has a better understanding of how that store is going to be running.   

 So, obviously, the signage that Josh is going to be talking about 

will be important to get the attraction out on the street, just as a 

local operator, business owner, just looking to try and generate as 

much business as possible. 

 ACTING CHAIR: Thank you. 

 APPLICANT:  As stated, in our application we are seeking for a 

variance that, like I said, we feel that the regulation, that a four-

sided box be used to calculate the square footage on the sign imposes 

and undue hardship on Chic-fil-A based on their logo and layout. 

 Speaking specifically to the sign code itself, Section 13-00, the 

purpose of this code, number one says to allow and promote positive 

conditions for sign communication which goes on to say to encourage 

economic growth. 

 Section, the same Section, I’m sorry, .3 says that it is to allow 

adequate effective signage and further the interest of public safety 

and the needs of the motorists and pedestrians. 

 The larger the sign, the more visible it is.  We want to prohibit 

any type of accidents or people reacting abruptly due to limited 

signage and smaller signage due to the square footage restriction. 
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 And, then .4 also says that the purpose of the code is to insure 

the constitutionally guaranteed right of freedom of expression. 

 Chic-fil-A’s logo for over 30 years has been the script with the 

“C” cone for the channel letter to be their icon, which is their logo. 

 All we are really asking is that we can calculate the square 

footage of the icon circle from the remaining script of the letters.  

We’re allowed a total of 97 sf.  Allowing us to calculate the signage 

with this method as opposed to the single box method will eliminate 

35% of dead space on each of the three signs.  That area is in no way 

communicating a message to the public.  So, 35% of each of those two 

letter sets, one being 60” and the other being 54”, you can see on our 

submittal, that is 35% of dead space which again we are asking for a 

variance with regards to that to allow us to better maximize and 

communicate that message to the public. 

 As Mike stated, Chic-fil-A is a national brand.  They’re out of 

Atlanta, Georgia, as I’m sure you may know.  However, they pride 

themselves on a local presence.  They pride themselves on being part 

of the community.  One of the things Mike will be tasked with is 

engaging the community whether that is through community efforts, 

fundraisers, helping the high schools, charities.  Anything he can 

like that to be a part of the community. 

 We’ve opened up multiple Chic-fil-A’s in Connecticut and they’re 

very excited about coming to the Southington community, as well. 

 So, we ask for your approval on this request because again we 

don’t feel that we’re asking for anything outside of what we are 

allowed.  We’re just asking for a variance in the way that we are 

calculating that variance to eliminate dead space. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, you are saying our regulation is --- that is 

what you are using for a hardship? 

 APPLICANT:  Right.  Well, the calculation method.  Yes. Because 

like I said, again --- I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  These are the town regulations.  They’re not 

considered a hardship.  They are our regulations. 

 APPLICANT:  Right.  Again, the interpretation of that with any 

municipality when you get into code, there is a lot of interpretation.  

We see that across the country being a national vendor.   

 So, in most conversations we can have that conversation and it’s 

all fluid because what I may interpret to be one way, you may 

interpret to be another.  We always try to do face to face, person to 

person communication.  Not texts, emails or on line. 
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 Again, the code says that the purpose is to allow effective 

communication and it says that the purpose is not to prohibit 

individuality but by doing the one box method, we feel Chic-fil-A is 

being penalized. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is it fair to say that the basis of your hardship 

is the uniqueness of the Chic-fil-A logo? 

 APPLICANT:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The C being big?  Otherwise, if you had a smaller 

C, you wouldn’t be here and you wouldn’t be thinking of it as dead 

space. 

 APPLICANT:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Because that is the square footage of the actual 

writing so much as it is the box itself. 

 APPLICANT:  Correct. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Any more questions? 

 One more question, please.  The sign itself, so each of the --- 

there is no big box in the back.  Each letter is lit up? 

 APPLICANT:  Each letter is individually cut and illuminated by 

itself.  There is no background or panel.  Nothing that attaches to 

the building as a --- if we were doing a back panel that was all 

inclusive, we would be in understanding of how the code reads. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #6285A, Application of Crystal Bees LLC for a 

modification of an existing special exception to allow music/band on 

outside liquor service area (patio) under Sections 4-01.32 & 15-05 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 240 Spring street, property of Southmil Trust, 

Donald A. Millard Jr., Trustee in an I-1 zone. 

 ATTORNEY ANDREW DENORFIA:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman or Mr. Vice 

Chairman and commission members.  Attorney Andrew Denorfia, offices at 

133 Main Street, representing the applicant, Crystal Bees, LLC.  

 As Dave mentioned, we come before you tonight with an application 

to amend the special exception approval to allow amplified music and 

bands on the patio under Sections 4-0132 and 15-05 of the zoning 

regulations. 

 To give you a little background, the subject property is located 

at 240 Spring Street and is in an I-1 zone.  As many of you know, 

Crystal Bees is an upscale entertainment venue that has bowling, 

bocce, games, as well as a full-service restaurant/bar. 

 This board gave a special exception approval in February of 2014 

for the sale of liquor as part of a restaurant/bowling facility along 

with patio dining and liquor service. 

 Since then, Crystal Bees has become a very successful business 

and a very nice addition to the town.  What they’re --- to give a 

little description of that patio which has just opened as of this 

month, it is approximately 1200 sf.  It has fencing all around it.  It 

has plenty of room for tables, fire pit and also an area for 

musicians. 

 What the applicant would now like to do is to amend the special 

exception to allow bands and amplified music on that patio.  The nice 

and unique situation with this location is that they are located in an 

I-1 zone and they don’t have any residential homes surrounding it, 

unlike many of the applications that this board has seen for live 

music and amplification on the outside. 

 The applicant meets the zoning regulations, specifically 15-05 in 

that the request is in harmony with the surrounding area and not 

detrimental to the orderly development of the area. 

 As many of you know, the restaurant business in Southington is 

very competitive.  The applicant’s goal is to be able to provide great 

music for its customers, outside for its customers who want to dine 

outside while also being respectful to the surrounding businesses. 

 I have Don Millard here, the owners.  Happy to answer any of your 

questions. 
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 ACTING CHAIR:  When you say live music, bands, what do you expect 

to be there as far as how many pieces, how many people?  How many 

pieces of a band are you talking about? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Not very large.  I mean it is hard to, you 

know, it is hard to give an exact number.  But I mean you are not 

looking, just because of the size you are not looking for huge 

orchestras.  But at this point, you want to have a few people.  Most 

used to entertain the people for dining. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You’ve got amps outside, the wires outside? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  There’ll be speakers outside. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Who is going to control the --- 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Crystal Bees.  Crystal Bees will. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  They’re going to control it? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Well, they’ll have to. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Are we talking about a band that is drums and all 

that kind of stuff?  What kind of band are we talking about? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Don, why don’t you come up? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Sound will travel. 

 MR. MILLARD:  Excuse me? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The sound will travel. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  But again, the unique part about this is to 

the rear if Pilgrim Furniture.  You have BJs across the street.  You 

know, we are not talking there is a big neighborhood next door that 

we’re worried about with amplification.  It’s much like the golf 

courses that you guys have approved where there is a residential area.  

And, believe me, I completely understand what you are saying about 

volume and you want to make sure that you don’t want to disturb 

anybody.  And, some of it will be limited just because if you are 

having a table there and you are having people dining, you can’t, you 

are not going to blow people out of their seats when they’re trying to 

have dinner.   

 But --- 

 MR. MILLARD:  There are only 48 seats in the patio.  So --- 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Will you just state your name and address for the 

record? 

 MR. MILLARD:  Okay.  My name is Donald Millard.  I live at 6 

Huckleberry Hill in Lincoln, MA.  That’s my residence.  I live in an 
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apartment in Bristol, CT most of the time, at 500 Stafford Avenue.  I 

spend pretty much 7-days a week at Crystal Bees. 

 But we started off asking about bands and probably the largest 

band we could ever have there would be five pieces and generally the 

leader will sing and play guitar.  So, you can count him double. 

 Generally, there are drums.    

 But with 48 people, you can’t overwhelm them with the volume of 

the music. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, you are going to control that? 

 MR. MILLARD:  Yes.  We have elaborate methods of controlling it. 

But as a practical matter, most of the bands control their, control 

their, control their own. 

 Not only do we not have any houses or neighbors, we don’t have 

any schools, we don’t have any churches.  We don’t have anything but 

industrial and there are large distances involved.  We’re a quarter of 

a mile from the Pilgrim Furniture building.  We’re a long distance 

from everywhere. 

 Pilgrim has their own music that we hear clearly during the day 

and more at night while the industrial buildings are mostly closed.  

And, most of those make a good bit of noise doing their business as a 

business to the south of us make garage doors and bangs on metal all 

day.  And, across the street is a spring manufacturer with punch 

presses going all day long.   We have Light Metal Coloring in the 

other direction and they’re handling big pieces of metal. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  But it is not the same as music, though. 

 MR. MILLARD:  It’s not the same as --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I drive down that road all the time and I hear 

nothing. 

 MR. MILLARD:  If you are my age, you kind of categorize it all 

as:  noise. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Please explain because I am not sure that I 

understand --- this is a relatively small outdoor dining area. 

 MR. MILLARD: Yes. 

 MR. PUGLESE:  And, you specifically said it is for dining.  So, I 

would expect the music to be relatively quiet. 

 MR. MILLARD: I would, too. 
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 MR. PUGLIESE:  That’s what I would want.   So, then the question 

is, why couldn’t you just have non-amplified bands come in?  When they 

come in – 

 MR. MILLARD:  I don’t think there is such a thing today. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  All you have to do is use acoustical instruments 

instead of amplified.  

 Because you said that Pilgrim Furniture has music that you can 

hear and that’s not a live band. 

 MR. MILLARD:  Yes.  But that is amplified.  That is amplified. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  The problem I have is this is a slippery slope.  

If I tell you you can have a band in there, you could have a rock band 

or anything and now we have no way of controlling the volume because 

volume is subjective.  Something that is appropriate for you may be 

too loud for me. 

 MR. MILLARD:  I get it.   

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  If I could interject.  The reason that we’re 

talking about amplification is any speaker is considered an 

amplification.  So, if we had a one person --- if you had speakers out 

there and they had the radio on out there, like some businesses in 

town do or some restaurants do that will never be in front of you 

because nobody knows or nobody complains, I should say.   

 So, in that way that we have to go there and to do it the right 

way under the regulations, we have to say amplification. Whether that 

--- you could have a DJ out there spinning – you know what I mean?  

Playing classical music with --- that is still considered 

amplification.   

 So, there is ---and believe me.  I’ve done multiples of these in 

front of you. I understand.  I think Mr. Millard and the rest 

understand the sensitive nature of --- because the first time there is 

too much noise, there is a complaint and we’re back in front of this 

board.   And, I’ve had to do that with restaurants in this town, too. 

 Again, the difference with this situation is that I’ve never been 

in front of you in an industrial zone without residential homes close.  

So, there is --- and again, you have the option like you’ve done many 

times of saying we’ll give you a year and see how it goes and then we 

can always, if there is a major problem, we’ll be back in front of you 

or if there was some problem, I’m sure Dave will be calling them 

before that. 

 I don’t see it just because of the nature of not only the size of 

this because we’ve had this discussion many times when you are    

counting the number of pieces of band, the number is not as important 
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as the volume.  The volume is what is important.  And, you have volume 

where you can’t have it too loud because like you said if you were 

having dinner with your family and the volume was so loud you couldn’t 

hear each other talk, you wouldn’t go back.   

 There is a little bit of a self --- to answer your question, 

there is a little bit of a self-regulating nature to it, as well.  

This is not looking for ---he has stadium seating and he’s looking to 

have rock concert out there. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is this a family oriented place? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Correct. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s what it is? 

 ATTORNEY DENOFIA:  Correct. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  What kind of music do you expect to bring in?  If 

you can categorize it. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 MR. MILLARD:  Sort of a combination of 80’s and 70’s.  No rap 

music.  We’re very careful with the language that we allow in any of 

the music that we have inside which comprises more than three quarters 

of an acre.  So, we do have bands inside.   

 We have no rap music.  We have no foul language of any kind. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That sounds good. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just a question:  So basically, this is to 

entertain 48 people that are there. 

 MR. MILLARD:  That’s what it is, yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So if we were to say that the music was for the 

benefit of the 48 people and you wouldn’t be otherwise selling tickets 

or having standing room outside, that’s really your self-regulation. 

 MR. MILLARD:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: And what about the hours of operation?  In your 

previous outdoor dining it said the hours of operation would not go 

beyond 12:00 midnight.  That would hold true? 

 MR. MILLARD:  We could do that.  On Friday and Saturday nights we 

are open until 2:00 in the morning.  I don’t think we’d bother 

anybody.  I don’t think 12:00 would hurt us too much.  Most bands 

won’t perform that late, anyway. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Ideally, I guess you’d want to say that we 

request maybe 1:00 just because you can --- 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  For Friday and Saturday. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  And, then the rest of the hours, the midnight 

would be okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If we basically were to eliminate the other 

restrictions about music and entertainment but limited it to music and 

entertainment use for the enjoyment of the people that are dining in 

the outdoor dining and not for others. 

 MR. MILLARD:  Yes, that would legally, that’s what we need. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  What about the fifth stipulation, is there really 

a need for that? 

 So, you are fine with, I assume the board would like to do the 

approval to be good for one year, with the complaints you would have 

to come back before us.  You’re fine with that? 

 Okay. 

 Do we want to put a limit on pieces or is there nothing really 

bigger than a five-piece band? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I mean we could but if there is only 48 

people there you are not going to have a 12-piece band.  I don’t think 

that would be a good use of space. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No.  They’ll come back in a year and if there is a 

problem --- hopefully, you won’t be back in a year. 

 ACTING CHAIR:   All right.  Thank you very much. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Thank you very much. 

 MR. MILLARD:  Thank you. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?    

 (No response) 

 Anyone oppose this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 D. APPEAL #6286A, Application of Jeffrey Perzan for a special 

exception to allow a temporary vending cart on private property under 

Sections 4-01.31B & 15- of the Zoning Regulations, 957 West Street, 

property of Prasad Maganti in a B zone. 

 MR. PERZAN:  How’re you doing tonight.  Jeffrey Perzan, 120 New 

Britain Avenue, Plainville, CT. 

 We’re applying to put a good truck at the Sunoco gas station off 

of Exit 31 on Wes Street.   

 I currently own the Little Red Grill in Plainville.  And, the 

plan is to bring some of the same things that we serve over there over 

to Southington. 

 We understand and have reviewed all of the restrictions that 

apply to food trucks.  We’ve also spoke with zoning as to where the 

cart would be placed.  Spoke with the health department to mirror what 

we are doing in Plainville.  Now, we’re in front of you. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  How many days are you going to have the food truck 

there a week? 

 MR. PERZAN:  Excuse me? 

 MR. LAPORTE: How many days are you looking for a week? 

 MR. PERZAN:  What we have applied for is an overall general time.  

What I’ve done in Plainville is feel out the market.  See what people 

want.  I currently do not serve breakfast there but I plan on serving 

breakfast in Southington.  Definitely Monday thru Friday.  There’ll be 

some weekends.  But I’d just like to feel out and see how it goes and 

see what customers want and then learn from what my customers are 

telling me just like in Plainville. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, your hours would be, is it just breakfast or 

will you have dinner, too? 

 MR. PERZAN:  Breakfast, lunch, dinner.  I’m hoping for all three, 

sir. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, the last hour of operation would be like 6:00 

or 5:00 or 6:00? 

 MR. PERZAN:  Uh, it might go as late as 9:00 or 10:00 at night.  

In the summer.  A lot of it is seasonal. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  What kind of food do you offer? 

 MR. PERZAN:  We offer hot dogs, hamburgers, grinders, salads.  I 

have desserts.  I have daily specials.  Um, it’s all going to depend 

on what customers are responding to and what they like.  The core menu 
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will be hot dogs, hamburgers, French fries, onion rings.  We make our 

own fries.  We make our own potato chips. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You’re right on the corner though.  You’re right 

near the road.  Where would people park?  Where would people stand?  

How would they consume the food? 

 MR. PERZAN:  There is a space right, if you look at the diagram, 

there is a space right there.  That is where the food truck would sit.  

Right over there. 

 And, then you see that area that is in front of it?  They’d be 

able to stand there.  We have not --- we anticipate people would take 

the food to their vehicle and move on. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  If you are serving a meal.  Let’s say you are 

serving a lunch or something like that, obviously you want enough 

traffic to make it profitable to be there --- 

 MR. PERZAN:  Absolutely. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I don’t see where there is a lot of room for 

customers to park.  I’m really concerned about that section of road 

because it’s so highly trafficked.   

 MR. PERZAN:  There are several parking spaces on the premise 

right now.  We anticipate that they would --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Aren’t they for the store?  Aren’t they for the 

Sunoco?  And, for the customers of Sunoco? 

 MR. PERZAN:  Yes, sir. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I just think the site doesn’t lend itself.  It is 

too small and in too of a congested area. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  You know one of our primary sensitivities has to 

be safety. 

 MR. PERZAN:  I understand completely. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  And, that area of West Street is very busy and I 

can’t say there are a lot of accidents there but I have seen them.  

And, I would be very uncomfortable out putting something there that 

generates a lot of stop and go traffic. 

 I mean, are people going to stop half way on the road?  Because 

here is no parking?   

 MR. PERZAN:  I mean I don’t see that happening.  It’s a pretty 

straight forward place to come in and out of.  There’s pretty straight 

forward how the parking spaces work.  I don’t see people just pulling 

their cars on the grass and parking haphazardly.  There is space in 
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front of the truck for them to stand, order their food and then move 

on. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But the parking is for the Sunoco.  Right?  So, if 

the people are --- 

 MR. PERZAN:  It would be shared, sir. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  It looks like there is only about five 

spaces. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What we do have is the safety issue.  It is a 

safety issue. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, you literally would have your truck six 

inches from a state highway line.  It may not be the actual road, but 

it is six inches from the line. 

 MR. PERZAN:  This application is for twelve months.  Would we be 

able to come back after twelve months and see how it went?  I mean I 

really don’t anticipate problems but I understand what you’re saying. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  My primary concern would be safety and the site.  

The site does not lend itself to that type of a use. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Mr. Chairman, does it make sense to reach out to 

the police department and see what their feeling is on traffic safety? 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Did you receive anything --- I saw some letters to 

the health department, police department and fire department.  Did you 

send those out? 

 MR. PERZAN: I spoke to the health department.  We share, 

Plainville and Southington shares the same health department.  And, I 

went to some of the people that I worked with at the Plainville 

location and I just wanted to get people in advance to understand what 

I was going to do and explain it before I came here and applied to do 

something and then try to backfill it with what I was doing. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Would the board feel more comfortable if we 

received further information from the police department or the fire 

department? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I mean, at this point I think there is a 

safety concern.  I would not be comfortable voting in favor of it. 

 Whether the police department comes back and says it is not not 

safe, it still may be a concern in terms of the parking.   

 Because I presume that when Sunoco got its approval to operate a 

store there that they needed a number of spaces and so if it has to 

use all of those spaces then there are really zero spaces for this 

particular use. 
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 ACTING CHAIR:  Do we have any other further questions? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  No further questions. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Would you like to add anything else? 

 MR. PERZAN:  No. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 MR. PERZAN:  Thank you. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Does anyone oppose this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 E. APPEAL #6287A, Application of Barbara Onofrio for a 3’ side 

yard setback variance for a fire escape deck under Sections 7A-00 & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 28 Belrose Avenue, property of 

Francis & Barbara A. Onofrio in an R-12 zone. 

 MS. ONOFRIO:  Good evening.  My name is Barbara Onofrio and I 

live at 26 Belrose Avenue here in town.  I’ve been here all of my 

life.  

 I’m here for a variance that I have a walkway that goes all the 

way around the house.  And, we use it, if we needed to for a fire 

escape.  I have a --- in the master bedroom there is a sliding glass 

door, so in order to get out for safety, out and down the stairs. 

 I’m looking for a three-foot variance. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  So this is an existing structure that you are 

rebuilding? 

 MS. ONOFRIO:  Um-hum. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  This is for a good cause and it is a minor 

variance. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I have no issues. 

 MS. ONOFRIO:  Thank you. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Any further questions? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  No, that’s it. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MS. ONOFRIO:  Thank you.  Short and sweet. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  is there anyone here in favor of this application?  

Anyone in favor? 

 SPEAKER:  I’m in favor of it.  My name is Ray Lebrun.  I live at 

26 Belrose Avenue, Southington. 

 The photo that we’re seeing up there is not the one I saw in 

zoning three weeks ago.  The aerial view on the picture we saw had the 

present walkway she is talking about in place.  It’s not there. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I think it is there.  It’s just hard to tell.  

It’s only three feet wide so it won’t show up. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, this is from 2016.  Spring. 

 MR. LEBRUN:  That’s 2016? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes.  It’s there. 
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 MS. ONOFRIO:  Right where the arrow is. 

 MR. LEBRUN:  I stand corrected. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Thank you.  Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone oppose this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 F. APPEAL #6288A, Application of Kilted Kinsmen Brewing 

Company Inc seeking to modify an existing special exception to allow a 

larger outdoor patio liquor service area under Section 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 409 Canal Street, property of WB Staebler 

Properties Inc. in an I-1 zone. 

    AND 

 

 G. APPEAL #6289A, Application of Kilted Kinsmen Brewing 

Company Inc seeking to modify a previous approval to allow music and 

entertainment indoors and out as depicted on site plan, as well as to 

expand liquor service into adjacent rental space under Sections 11-04 

& 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 409 Canal Street, property of WB 

Staebler Properties Inc. in an I-1 zone. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  My name is Greg Caucci, 6 West Ledge, Burlington, CT  

06013.  I’m here representing Kilted Kinsmen Brewing Company, also 

known as Kinsmen Brewing Company at 409 Canal Street. 

 What we are here today to change is to ask for and request is a 

modification to an already existing exception that was approved for an 

outdoor area seating.  We want to expand that seating and we also want 

to add a deck.  I don’t know if you guys have the floor plans, but I 

do have copies if you don’t. 

 (Passed around) 

 You can take a peek at it.  I have a bigger copy here and this 

might help a little bit.  It’s a little bit bigger. 

 (Pause) 

 So, currently our exception off of the bank entrance on the trail 

side, we have a much smaller approval for our outside patio area with 

some tables and chairs.  What we want to do is modify that to not have 

specific tables and chairs.  We would also like to open that up to 

outdoor games:  corn hole, ladder golf and a bunch of other things 

that have become popular for people to hang out and enjoy the space. 

 So, we have that depicted there. 

 We are also proposing to add a new deck on the backside of the 

building, on the trail side, that actually comes out of the tap room.  

We have discussed this with one of the fire inspectors.  What this 

does do is it does block off what could be taken into consideration as 

a fire zone.  One of the things that the inspector noted was that if 

there was a fire, the fire department would not put trucks behind the 

building that close to the space.  They would use the trail entrance 

to actually drive trucks on and actually fight fires for that 

building.  They wouldn’t put their trucks that close. 
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 The other thing is there is a curb there that’s a granite curb 

that is there that they would be worried about making sure the trucks 

were safe and secure on that. 

 So those the two things, those are two of the three things we 

want to propose on the back. 

 Section 6 --- sorry the second amendment that we’re requesting, 

we also propose a deck on a new expansion area which you can see in 

kind of the middle left there, the Grand Hall. 

 We have again, proposing a deck off of that too, where we want to 

hold events and music. 

 We also are requesting outdoor music, amplification, not bands.  

Just speakers like a good volume to be done outback. 

 We are also proposing a new front patio on the Canal side.  If 

you see in the middle there, that is all the brick with a bunch of 

those tables.  Again, we are requesting that. The tables and chairs 

that we have here are not a full accurate depiction of what we want to 

request but something that will be very similar to this. 

 You can see that we have also moved over some of our handicapped 

parking to allow for that and changed up some of the parking out 

front, as well. 

 Any questions? 

 Oh, so, one other thing that we want to do that is part of the 

second request, is to expand our space and our special exception of 

having liquor service within our space to expand that to one adjacent 

room but then any future development.  This is kind of Phase II of our 

project.  We plan to continue the expansion and I’d like to be able to 

request that any further expansion of Kinsmen Brewing in the 409 Canal 

space, that you grant the allowance of us to continue to serve alcohol 

and such as we would in our tap room and other spaces. 

 Any questions? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Growing pains. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Music now? 

 MR. CAUCCI: Yup. 

 MR. LAPORTE:   Across the street you have condos. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Across the street, Georgetown Condominiums, yes. 

 MR. ROGERS:  Across the trail, too. 



Zoning Board of Appeals – September 12,2017 

 

21 

 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Yes, on the other side of the trail are some houses 

on the other side of the canal. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: What are your proposed hours for music? 

 MR. CAUCCI: The same as they are today.  Right now, it is until 

10:00.  We allow music inside. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No.  When you are asking for music outside. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Yes.  We don’t have any outside.  I would request it 

to be Open to Close.  So, until 11:00. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, I mean, I don’t really have a problem with 

opening your patio, but I do have a concern as to music with 

apartments on one side and single-family homes on the other side.  

It’s going to be loud enough with patrons out there. 

 But, that may be a lot adjacent to a residential zone. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That is a lot. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  I mean I know we are in an I-1 zone.  I know that 

this could be an industrial, this could be a bolt factory that was 

making tons of noise, that could have trains running and stuff. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But you could have music indoors for the people and 

then you could allow people to go outdoors, the people who want to 

enjoy the air and play games. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But they don’t have to have music outdoors. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Right.  What we want to do is similar to what we do 

at downtown Southington or any of the other well-established places to 

have just ambience, outside music.  We’re not looking to amplify.  You 

know we are not looking to have bands out there.  We’re just looking 

to kind of create a mood outside where people could hang out and 

stuff. 

 No more volume than, you know, your normal, you know, typical 

restaurant patio in downtown Southington. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So you are saying no live music outside. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Correct. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  And, low volume. 

 MR. CAUCCI: And, low volume.  Yah, I mean, like Crystal Bees, we 

are not going to be throwing music out there to make people 

uncomfortable and not want to show up again.  
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 We want to make it so it’s comfortable so people can have 

conversations.  One of the great things about our establishment is 

people coming and having the ability to put their phones away, you 

know, be able to have a good conversation with their friends and their 

family and to us, that is super important for our space.   

 So, we do not anticipate to have loud music.  Even inside we 

don’t anticipate that level. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I don’t mind music inside, but not out.   A lot of 

residential around there. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  No.  I understand your concern. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Just looking at the plans, I see it is a service 

bar on the – 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Well, that’s --- I am not talking about that today. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We’d have to remove it from the plans.  And, make 

that a condition no service bar. 

 And, then any expansion, I don’t know of any point in time where 

we’ve ever allowed expansion into a nondesignated area.  I don’t think 

we have a problem in the future or you’d have a problem in the future, 

but it’s all based on further growth.  So, if they indicate the Grand 

Hall, I think we should limit it to expansion for that because this 

will probably follow up with a site plan, as well.  And, the site plan 

isn’t going to say unrestricted growth.  So, they’d have to come back 

for that, anyways, through the PZC for the site plan for expansion 

into --- or a zoning permit process.   It depends on what they need 

for parking, as well.  They may have to do some improvements to 

existing parkin outside.  It looks like it is set up for it, 

fortunately.  They have the area.  But we just be a little cautious 

about approving something that we don’t know where it is going to be. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What’re we talking in terms of the actual space?  

It is the space on the inside without the service bar? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I believe it is the Grand Hall. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Yes, the Grand Hall.  

 So, if you look at the top right, the key plan there, you can see 

our space from the sauce pizza all the way to the end of that dotted 

line or hatched line past the outside.  That, I don’t know, checked 

off area, that’s the Grand Hall area that we are talking about 

expanding into for events. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, it is directly adjacent to the 

outside patio. 
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 MR. CAUCCI:  Yup. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  And, then, also, Mr. Chairman?  We just have to 

make sure that there is an area cordoned off if there is expansion of 

the outdoor patio area.  It does indicate some type of barrier there 

but we want to make sure it is proper in terms of railings and what 

have you. 

 ACTING CHAIR: Okay.  Do you expect to have railings along that? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  We expect to have railings and also talking with the 

fire marshal we have a gate so that the people within --- even though 

it’s not enclosed, they would still have an alternate exit different 

from the patrons within the establishment. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  You said there is a --- is there a concrete curb 

along there as well?   

 MR. CAUCCI:  Uh, a concrete curb that is kind of around the 

sidewalk there for the handicapped parking area.   

 But then this aluminum wrought iron three-foot-high fence will be 

the partition between the outside area and kind of the entrance 

walkway. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Now, is that a permanent fence or is it removable? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Yes.  No, no.  That will be permanent. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So you are proposing both of those two areas for 

now? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Uh, three areas.  So, well, four areas.  Sorry. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, help me out. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  So the first one is the trail entrance, there’s on 

the left-hand side where we are expanding that. We are making that 

bigger. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Where it says “patio”? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Patio.  Yup.  Exactly. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So what is existing now and what are you planning 

to add? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  What is existing today is a small area at the bottom 

of the stairs to the left and to the right of the entrance way. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  Can you show us on the plan?  It’s one thing 

to say. 

 (Approached the bench.) 
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 MR. CAUCCI:  Right now today, if you look at here, where the 

stairs come down, we have a small area here and a small area to the 

left.  On both sides, right now is what has been approved. 

 What we are trying to do now is expand this and then put a deck 

on there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, I think it would be helpful for us if you 

could give us a sketch that showed us what is approved and shows us 

what you intend to have approved rather than just a sketch that shows 

us something. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Okay.  Well, this is what I am asking for approval 

of. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But you said you have approval for some of this? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Right, exactly.  So, I am asking for an adjustment 

to our exception already.  You’ve already granted the exception. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   So what is it you are asking for?   

 MR. CAUCCI:  This whole area here. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  To complete this area. 

 MR. CAUCCI:   Yup.  Add a new deck on here.  Add a deck here and 

then the outside one. 

 This did not --- there was nothing out front. 

 That’s off the Grand Hall. 

 (Undertone discussion) 

 MR. CAUCCI:  So here is the deck, here is the patio.  So, it was 

only five over here and three over here. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  Where is the Grand Hall? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  The Grand Hall is over here.  It’s not even on here.   

So, it’s right here. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you are already using the Grand Hall? 

 MR. CAUCCI:   No.  We want to expand there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, wouldn’t you come back when you wanted to do 

that? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  That is one of the exceptions today. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  That’s been approved, Dave?  The Grand Hall? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, when they came in they modified the 

original request to modify the original approval to expand it into 
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adjacent rental space.  That’s properly advertised.   So, this is the 

expansion they’re requesting into that Grand Hall. 

 So, that’s why we --- you know, it is pretty specific what we 

have in the plan before us.  So, if there is something that say 

someone had an issue with and they know the hearing is here, they have 

access to these files so they can come into my office and look at it.  

So, if something was approved and they didn’t see it, then that’s a 

problem.  So, if its specific to a plan, we have to stick to that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So you are just looking for a deck? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Correct.   So, the outside areas, all four of them.  

Expansion --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Where in the application though does it say you are 

looking for a variance for a deck?  I don’t see that. 

 (Pause) 

 You are showing a picture of a proposed deck, but I don’t see it 

in the application, any request for a variance for a deck. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I think that might’ve been covered in Item F, 

which is the larger of the patio liquor service area. 

 They don’t distinguish a patio and a deck.  So, what they’re 

saying, you know, the state has patio liquor whether it’s a wooden 

deck or a patio. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Does this require a variance for a side yard?  Is 

this all within the zoning lines where they’re putting this deck? 

 It’s one thing to allow outdoor use of the patio and it’s another 

thing to use it when you are going over a building line.   

 I don’t know if they’re going over a building line by this 

sketch. 

 What I’d like to see is just something that shows what is 

existing, you know, where it is in terms of whether or not you are 

going to need a variance for the deck if you’re going over a building 

line. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  You could also separate, if you want, F from G.   

 MR. CAUCCI: Item F is just expansion of the outside and G is – 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Expanding the service. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Right. 

 (Pause) 

 ACTING CHAIR:  So, do we want to ---  
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 MR. PUGLIESE:  I find this drawing to be difficult to understand.  

I would like to see a drawing that shows the complete building the way 

it is now with what you have existing and approved.  And, then showing 

the areas that are the addition in relationship to the entire building 

as opposed to here is a section, here is a section and here’s a 

section. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  I get that. I mean --- our section is, you know, in 

the top left-hand corner that cut out is our space.  These individual 

pieces are, see the arrows pointing to the areas involved.  But that, 

if you think about that, that is the building, the grade outlines or 

the diagonal lines are part of the (inaudible) on Canal Street that 

are not part of Kinsmen.   

 These other areas are what we are proposing.   

 And, this space here is what our space would entail. 

 And, if you think about it, the only thing that is after this is 

the Granite Tech and a Quonset hut at the very end. 

 But that gives you a relation to where we’re building out the 

space in relation to the size of the building. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Not the entire property. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Not the entire property, but a majority of it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I just think the drawing needs some more work.  So 

that we’re voting on something that we understand. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  The board would be more comfortable with tabling 

it? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, I’d rather see a drawing that lays it out, you 

know, in the linear from one side.  You’ve got the right side on the 

left side, you know, different scales, to show the same things. 

 Because when I look at the key plan and I see the miniature 

version, I don’t see the proposed deck next to the Grand Hall.  I just 

see something that is in cross hatch.  So, I mean, I’m looking at – 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Well, that’s because its enclosed. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I see the deck here but I don’t see it here. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  And, it says it is six feet from the trail path.  

Is that the actual property boundary? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I’m not sure. I don’t know ---- 

 MR. CAUCCI:  I don’t think that is the property boundary.  I 

think that is the granite.  There’s a granite border around the 

walkway that they put in.  The landlord put in. 
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 ACTING CHAIR:  Would you be able to provide us, you know, if we 

continue it to the next meeting, more detailed drawings or even 

separate drawings for each piece that you are trying to get approved 

just so we have an idea, like the Commissioner said, of what is there 

now currently and you are replacing it with these three or four 

separate items. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  We could table F and then G, is outside music and 

expansion into the Grand Hall space, which I believe is just us 

expanding our area.  I don’t think there is anything ---- we will 

table the proposed deck that we’re saying is off the back, but we’d 

like to open that space up and start getting the building permit and 

things like that. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Is that acceptable to the board? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, I think I’d rather do it all at once.  I mean, 

you almost – 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Well, they are two different ones. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  -- approve two before you approve part one it 

seems.  With the outdoor --- I mean --- 

 ACTING CHAIR:  They currently have that patio outside so they 

could, I mean, G is just for the allowance of music and entertainment 

outside and the expansion of the footprint. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Right.  Item   G doesn’t have anything to do with 

outside entertainment.  With outside expansion.  So, I’d like to move 

forward with that and then we can --- 

 MR. LAPORTE: So, if we move forward with that, we’re voting on 

the entire Item G. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I would rather vote on both at once.  I’m not 

comfortable voting on the music piece until we see what you plan on 

doing outdoors.  That’s just me. 

 MR. CAUCCI: Well, we already have outdoors.  So, you could vote 

on that with what we already have with the deck out there and the 

expansion. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But I don’t have in front of us what you already 

have.  You didn’t give us a sketch with what you already have. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  That’s the one Dave just gave you. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’d still rather do it all at once. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Can I get a refund then for the $280 fee that I had 

to pay to have them separate? 
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 MR. LAPORTE: You don’t have to pay to come back again. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  If we waived it to both. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It is not a question of refund.  We just don’t have 

it front of us. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It’s for advertising.  It is not arbitrary.  For 

us to advertise it with regards to the outcome, that’s a fee. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We’re not denying it.  You are not withdrawing it.  

We’re just saying come in with something that shows us – 

 MR. CAUCCI:  I get that.  I’d like to move forward with being 

able to expand into the adjacent space and get that process. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, you are saying with the music. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  And, the music, yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE:   If we say no --- 

 MR. CAUCCI: To be able to have outside speakers. 

 Which again, we have --- this is an I-1 zone.  This isn’t 

residential.  This isn’t downtown commercial.  This is --- 

 And, we are not talking about loud music.  We’re not talking 

about bands.  We’re just talking about speakers. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You have a right to have us vote and we will if 

that is what you want. 

 I think you would probably be better off coming in on both 

applications with a better sketch and a better explanation. 

 But you have the absolute right to a vote. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Would you like to --- we will continue Item F and 

move on – 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Item F we’ll continue, yes.  And, vote on G.   

Please. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Can I get a motion to continue Item F. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So moved. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 Any additional questions on G? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I have questions on G.  You are talking about 

music and entertainment indoors and out.  That implies outdoor 

entertainment but – 
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 MR. CAUCCI:  Well, we could limit that to just speakers outside 

and absolutely no entertainment, no live bands.  And, we could even 

put a hard stop of 10:00, if you want.  We are not an establishment 

that opens until 1:00 or 2:00 in the morning.  That is not what we are 

requesting to do. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You are still saying you want speakers but the 

speakers are going to have music outside. That is what you are saying. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Yes.  But we could limit that to 10:00 which again 

is a normal, I mean, it is not something that we’d be --- this could 

be, this could be an industrial park that runs 24/7.   I am not 

talking about or I am not requesting --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I am just saying you are asking for music and there 

is a lot of residential around there. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  We could put stipulations for that and we could come 

back in 60 days, six months to review it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   But if we vote on this, then you are just allowed 

to have speakers for this existing area and if you come back and you 

get another deck, you’d have to file another application. 

 MR. CAUCCI: Understood. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I still think you are better off doing it all at 

once.  But, like I said, that’s your choice. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  When you first started your presentation you 

talked expanding that area and adding games? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Yes. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Give me more information about these games.  Give 

me more information about these games in relationship to noise they 

may generate. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  The thud of a sand bag.  That’s really just corn 

hole is the biggest thing people are enjoying right now.  That’s it. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  That is? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  It’s a toss game.  Bean bag.  It’s a bean bag.  

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So these are not electronic. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  No, no.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Oh, the games aren’t loud. It’s the people that 

play the games that are loud.  They get excited when it goes in. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Any other questions on G or stipulations? 

 MR. ROGERS:  What are your normal business hours now? 
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 MR. CAUCCI:  We open until 11:00 Friday and Saturday and 10:00 

Thursday, Wednesday, Thursday and Sunday we close at 8:00.  

 We are not talking again we are not establishment that stays open 

late.  We do not want to be the last place where people stay. We are a 

place that people have grown to come to just come and enjoy and hang 

out.  That’s all we’re trying to do here. 

 MR. ROGERS:  It sounded like too, and correct me if I am wrong, 

the main reason you wanted to go forward with G was the expansion of 

the Grand Hall? 

 MR. CAUCCI: Yes, that is correct. 

 MR. ROGERS:  I mean, is it possible for us to amend Item G to 

expand the Grand Hall and approach the music outside at a later time?  

Maybe that would solve something.  Tell me if I am out of line here. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  He’d have to reapply. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  If he wanted to change the appeal? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes.  You can always do less, but not more.  You 

could take something off it. 

 Or he could actually --- 

 ACTING CHAIR:  He could say that I don’t want music at this time. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  He could expand probably through a zoning permit 

or a site plan without alcohol service and without ZBA.  But then 

eventually it defeats the purpose because he wants to serve alcohol, 

I’m sure. 

 So, if he was just concerned about the build out right now, then 

he could do that. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Yah, he could amend his appeal saying remove the 

music and I just want approval for the liquor service in that 

expansion area, correct? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Is that fine – 

 MR. CAUCCI:  That’s fine with me. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Is that fine with the board? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You are saying no music? 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Yah.  He just wants approval for his expansion. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  In this area here. 

 ACTING CHAIR: No.  For the Grand Hall. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  I mean, we could take out outdoor music and ---- 

 (Undertone comments) 

 So, should we go forward with F then on the outdoor seating with 

no music if we are taking music out now? 

 ACTING CHAIR:  We already continued that. 

 Any other questions about the modified appeal?  The Grand Hall?  

The expansion? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So we are taking music out of the outside. 

 ACTING CHAIR: We’re taking the music out of the outside. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  We already have music inside. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Thank you. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 

8:08 o’clock, p.m. 
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NEW BUSINESS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6283A, Application of Lorenc Pergjoni for a special 

exception to allow an additional consumer bar at an existing 

restaurant under Sections 4-01.32 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 

848 South Main street, property of Pergjioni family jewelers Inc. c/o 

Zef Vera Pergjioni in a CB zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6283A.  My motion to 

improve would incorporate all of the verbiage in the previous 

application, #6127A, striking out the words in     Number 7 under 

entertainment -   B.   Because that shouldn’t have been in there, 

anyway. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented it is fairly straight forward. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

  



Zoning Board of Appeals – September 12,2017 

 

33 

 

 B. APPEAL #6284A, Application of Anchor Sign Inc. for a 

variance of the allowable number of attached signs under Section 13-

05.C & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 801 Queen Street, property of 

East Queen LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6284A to allow a Chic-fil-A 

sign in accordance with the plans that are attached to the 

application. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe added for discussion purposes he didn’t believe the 

applicant would be before us but for the unique logo of Chic-fil-A 

with the letter “C” twice as big as the rest of the logo.  But for 

that he wouldn’t be running into a problem with our square footage.  I 

don’t think he is covering more square feet with the actual sign. 

 Now the other thing or condition is that the letters themselves 

are the only portion of the sign that is lit.   

 Mr. Pugliese said the applicant said he is also asking for or he 

is exceeding the allowable number of signs. 

 Mr. O’Keefe advised we did not talk about that. 

 Mr. Lavallee interjected.  That is just how it is broken out 

because the three signs as they are, the square footage you measure it 

and it is six signs.  But it is not physically six signs. 

 MR. O’Keefe added he did not have a problem with that.  That’s 

why I think in accordance with the sketch the way it is with only the 

letters being lit.  And, the logo. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. APPEAL #6285A, Application of Crystal Bees LLC for a 

modification of an existing special exception to allow music/band on 

outside liquor service area (patio) under Sections 4-01.32 & 15-05 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 240 Spring street, property of Southmil Trust, 

Donald A. Millard Jr., Trustee in an I-1 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6288A with conditions. 

 Conditions: 

 - Hours of operation shall not be beyond 12:00 midnight 

except for Fridays and Saturdays when it is 1:00 am. 

 - All alcoholic beverages be served in glasses, cups, et 

cetera and not in the original containers.  

 - The purpose of the music or outdoor entertainment be for 

the patrons that are utilizing the outdoor dining and not for other 

spectators. 

 - The approval be good for one year and automatically renew 

if there are no complaints.   In which case, the applicant would be 

required to come before the board. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated for discussion purposes, if you’ve got 48 

people at outdoor dining, you are not going to have a huge, loud band 

because they’re not going to want to dine if you can’t hear. 

 And, the location is critical.  There is absolutely nothing 

residential anywhere near it. 

 The Acting Chair agreed stating he was comfortable with it. 

 Mr. O’Keefe further added in a residential zone, it would be 

totally different.  Or near a residential zone. 

 Mr. Pugliese said the applicant made him feel better about the 

sound level the way he presented it. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 D. APPEAL #6286A, Application of Jeffrey Perzan for a special 

exception to allow a temporary vending cart on private property under 

Sections 4-01.31B & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 957 West Street, 

property of Prasad Maganti in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to deny Appeal #6286A for safety 

concerns that he had.  He added that because it is a motion to deny, a 

yes vote would be in favor of the denial. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. Pugliese agreed.  He had a very big problem with the safety. 

 Mr. O’Keefe continued his concern is that it is a very small 

site.  There is very little parking there.  It is very busy. The food 

cart would be up against the state highway line. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote for denial. 
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 E. APPEAL #6287A, Application of Barbara Onofrio for a 3’ side 

yard setback variance for a fire escape deck under Sections 7A-00 & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 28 Belrose Avenue, property of 

Francis & Barbara A. Onofrio in an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. Rogers made a motion to approve.  Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. LaPorte noted it is a minor variance. 

 Acting Chair noted it is pretty straight forward. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 F. APPEAL #6288A, Application of Kilted Kinsmen Brewing 

Company Inc seeking to modify an existing special exception to allow a 

larger outdoor patio liquor service area under Section 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 409 Canal Street, property of WB Staebler 

Properties Inc. in an I-1 zone. 

 

 Continued during the public hearing. 
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 G. APPEAL #6289A, Application of Kilted Kinsmen Brewing 

Company Inc seeking to modify a previous approval to allow music and 

entertainment indoors and out as depicted on site plan, as well as to 

expand liquor service into adjacent rental space under Sections 11-04 

& 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 409 Canal Street, property of WB 

Staebler Properties Inc. in an I-1 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion on amended Item #62889A.  He pointed 

out the amendment is the request to expand liquor service into an 

adjacent rental space under Sections 11-04 and 15-05.  We are talking 

specifically about the expansion of liquor service into an area shown 

as the Grand Hall on the sheet. 

 The other thing I would say is that any conditions on the 

previously granted application would be applicable here. 

 Mr. LaPorte clarified that is without music. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said that is correct.  This is specifically to expand 

liquor service into the adjacent area. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. Lavallee wanted to clarify that there is indoor music allowed 

but they are not requesting anything --- 

 Mr. O’Keefe said what he had said with respect to the motion is 

that the same conditions that were for the previous approval for the 

indoors would be applicable. 

 Mr. Lavallee commented with those not in front of him, he wasn’t 

sure. 

 MR. O’Keefe said he didn’t say “no music” in his motion.  I’ll 

restate the motion to be clear: 

 The motion is to approve Amended Appeal #6289A specifically to 

allow expanded indoor service into an adjacent rental space 

specifically encompassing the Grand Hall under the same terms and 

conditions as the previously granted application related to Kinsmen.  

And, those would be: 

 - No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private.  

 - Number of bar seats to not exceed those shown on the plan.  

There would be no bar seats. 

 - No live entertainment. 

 - Entertainment be limited to that which was proposed with 

the application. 

 - Any significant change in floor plan would require a new 

application. 
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 - Any changes in management or permittee would require a new 

application. 

 Acting Chair clarified there are bar seats.   

 Mr. O’Keefe clarified it would be for the bar seats shown on the 

plan. It looks like 19 bar seats, per those shown on the plan. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said for discussion purposes he wanted it clear for 

the record that we are not voting on any outdoor music or 

entertainment but specifically the expansion of liquor service into 

the Grand Hall. 

 Mr. Lavallee interjected.  I am not sure if I am confusing the 

issue but, there is a stage shown on the plan.  I am not sure how that 

plays into that.   Because the previous stipulations say no live 

entertainment but then after that it says entertainment. 

 Mr. O’Keefe responded we said no live entertainment so there may 

be a stage but there can’t be any live entertainment. 

 Mr. Lavallee said he was just making sure on that one hundred 

percent. 

 Mr. O’Keefe added that the no live entertainment, he thought, 

would trump the drawing. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS  / NEW BUSINESS 

 Mr. Lavallee said the next Agenda has four applications. 

 Before adjourning, Acting Chair Gworek advised it was brought to 

his attention and on behalf of himself and fellow commissioners he 

would like to say congratulations to Linda.   Thank you for being 

here.  She retired from her full-time job but we are happy she is 

still going to be with us recording the Minutes. 

 We wish her the very best of luck in her retirement. 

 Congratulations! 

 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn which Mr. Rogers seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:19 o’clock, p.m.) 

   Jeffrey Gworek, Acting Chair 

  

 

 


